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Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Friday, October 19, 2007
Thank you Mr. Chairman.  I would like to begin by highlighting a few noteworthy items from across the USM.
I start with our “host” today, the University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) and its president, Thelma Thompson.  As you know, U.S. News & World Report recently released its first-ever stand-alone ranking of historically black colleges and universities (HBCUs).  In this ranking of “America’s Best Black Colleges,” UMES was cited as top tier.  This is indeed a tremendous and well-deserved honor.  As President Thompson herself noted, “U.S. News & World Report has reaffirmed what we already knew.  We congratulate President Thompson and the entire UMES “family.”
I would like to begin my report with a brief update on the three initiatives I outlined at our last board meeting as areas I would give particular emphasis during the remainder of my time as chancellor: Climate Change and Sustainability; Competitiveness and STEM Workforce Development; and Closing the Achievement Gap.  In each area, I’m pleased to say, activity is already ramping up.

Climate Change.  Last month I took part in a superb seminar on Sustainability at Frostburg State University (FSU).  The two-day seminar touched upon a board range of issues—alternative energy, renewable energy, clean energy, green construction,  conservation, global trends, etc.—and featured an extensive list of presenters from the private sector, the public sector, and higher education.  
The University of Baltimore School of Law will host a major symposium, “The Bay in Crisis: Saving the Chesapeake,” next month.

Next week, Towson University (TU) will be welcoming Dr. Rosina Bierbaum, dean of the School of Natural Resources and Environment at University of Michigan, for a lecture, "How You Can Prevent Global Warming," 

Later this month, the University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) is hosting a two-day national conference in conjunction with NOAA, NASA and the American Meteorological Society entitled “Climate Information: Responding to User Needs.”  Also at UMCP, a full-sized, student-designed, solar-powered house has been erected on the National Mall for the U.S. Department of Energy’s Solar Decathlon competition.

And just this past week, Joe Vivona and his colleagues at the System office sponsored a very successful, day long symposium for campus facility planners and capital budget officers on green construction and carbon footprint audits. 
Let me commend Regent Richard Scott for the leadership he is providing marshalling support among students in the System for our sustainability issues.  His commitment and effort in working on this agenda is most impressive. . 

STEM.  Earlier this month I took part in a STEM Conference at Salisbury University (SU).  The event brought together faculty from SU and administrators and teachers from surrounding K-12 schools to discuss collaboration in increasing the production of STEM teachers.

At College Park, the new provost, Nariman Favardin, has launched an initiative with the deans to develop campus wide programs that will (i) create a STEM curriculum fostering STEM mastery in all students, including those from non-technical majors; (ii) increase the numbers of UMD undergraduates seeking a major or minor in STEM; (iii) develop new programs for STEM teacher education and (iv) develop programs to increase access to STEM careers for minorities.
 

UMBC is a finalist for the NMSI (National Math Science Initiative) grant to establish a "UTeach" model for recruiting undergraduate STEM majors. UMBC has made a campus-wide commitment to STEM education at both the undergraduate and teacher pipeline levels.

 

TU just received a $2M grant from the NSF to increase its output of STEM graduates, particularly those coming to TU from Baltimore City high schools and Baltimore City Community College.   

Achievement Gap.  Next month, on November 14th, the University System of Maryland is hosting a major conference on Closing the Achievement Gap at the University of Baltimore.  We have an excellent array of speakers and panelists.  The campuses are sending teams of senior administrators, faculty and staff to participate in the conference.  They will be joined by legislators, K-12 officials and business leaders.  The members of the Board have been invited, and I hope your schedule permits your participation in what I believe will an especially important and meaningful event.  The entire conference is being under written by a generous grant from Willard Hackerman and Whiting Turner Construction.

We plan to use this event as a spring board for the development of major campus-based initiatives across the system aimed at closing the participation and graduation rate gaps that exist between majority students, on the one hand, and low income and under represented minorities on the other.  I want to thank Irv Goldstein and his staff for the incredible effort they have put forth in organizing this conference.
With regard to this initiative, I want to mention a major national effort that I have been working on with my fellow system heads across the county.  The organization sponsoring the initiative is called NASH, the national association of system heads.  We have collectively committed to work toward the goal of cutting the achievement gap in half by the 2015.  Interestingly, 70 percent of all four year higher education students are in colleges and universities that are part of systems.  Thus this ambitious goal, which if achieved, would make a huge contribution to addressing a major societal problem. 

 Let me turn to some recent important events and developments in the system.
Earlier this month, Chairman Cliff Kendall, Regent Orlan Johnson  and I took part in the Investiture Ceremony of Bowie State University (BSU) President Mickey L. Burnim.  It was a wonderful event, with federal, state and local officials joining the campus community to express support for President Burnim in his leadership of BSU.
Jennie Hunter-Cevera, president of the University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute (UMBI), has been named chair of the board of directors of the Maryland Technology Development Corporation, better known as TEDCO.  

And, Don Boesch recently joined Governor O’Malley to testify at a major hearing before the U.S. Senate about the impact of global warming on the Chesapeake Bay.
The Universities at Shady Grove’s (USG) new building—SG III—is the largest "green" educational building in the state of Maryland and has earned a LEED (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design) Gold certification from the U.S. Green Building Council.  In addition, SG III received the "Public Building of the Year Award" from the Maryland component of the American Institute of Architects. Of course—and I know I’m being partial here—SG III’s greatest honor will become official at next month’s dedication ceremony when it will formally be named in honor of Camille Kendall, in recognition of Cliff and Camille’s multiple and extraordinarily generous gifts to establish an endowed scholarship fund for students at Shady Grove.  
Salisbury University also announced some wonderful endowed scholarship news:  The 135-acre family farm belonging to Charles Emery, an SU Foundation board member, valued at more than $540,000, has been willed to the SU Foundation, with all proceeds used to establish the Charles and Barbara Emery Scholarship.  

And of course, in capital campaign news . . . the University of Maryland Baltimore recently announced its historic $650 million Campaign in a grand celebration last week.  Our consolidated system wide campaign is moving very close to a $2 billion total.
I’ll conclude my report with a few comments on recent developments with the budget.  I have participated in Governor O’Malley state wide tour – from Salisbury to Oakland – in which he has laid out his plans to resolve the state’s $1.7 billion “structural deficit” with a mixture of tax reform, budget cuts, and new revenue sources.  The sense of urgency he feels towards addressing this issue as soon as possible was underscored earlier this week with his call for a special session.
The plan is ambitious because it does not just “pay the bills” so to speak.  The Governor is attempting to create sufficient revenue to invest in critical issues for our state, including, transportation, healthcare, the environment, and -- most especially -- higher education. 

Impressively, his plan includes for the first time in Maryland’s history a dedicated stream of revenue for higher education. While we understand the complexity of issues involved, I know all of us applaud the Governor’s intention to make support for higher education a cornerstone of his administration.  
At the same time, however, we recognize that the potential for serious budget cuts still exists.  We have been working closely with the Office of Budget and Management on several fronts.  
We have expressed the importance of stable funding for the USM in order to maintain a quality higher education system for both the strength of our economy and the well-being of our citizens.  To this end, we have provided information as to how we would protect educational, research, and community service activities with a stand still, bare bones “current services” budget.

We also have provided information on—a “doomsday budget” if you will—explaining how we would address a general fund reduction of $80 million, with the elimination of pay increases for faculty, staff and administrators, tuition increases of up to 10 percent, reduced financial aid, the closing out of admission for 1000s of prospective students, and list goes on..
At the other extreme, under the assumption the Governor’s plan is approved, we have submitted a budget with sufficient enhancements for our institutions to make significant strides forward.  With an enhanced budget, the USM would be able to keep tuition affordable, expand enrollment capacity at USM institutions, enhance quality, and increase our ability to serve the state with initiatives that focus on the three key issues of competitiveness, the achievement gap, and environmental sustainability.
There has probably never been a year when the range of our fiscal fortunes has been so wide, a range that goes from an $80 million cut to a $60 million enhancement.  Under the leadership of P.J. Hogan and Anne Moultrie, we have developed and aggressive communication and advocacy strategy that will involve all of our campuses and their alumni and friends to help insure this whole process ends in a way that enables us to best serve the needs of our students and the state.

Mr. Chairman . . . this concludes my report.

